Town of Mineral Springs

Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road

Town Council

Regular Meeting 

May 10, 2012 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, May 10, 2012.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill (7:34 p.m.), Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks and Deputy Town Clerk Janet Ridings. 
Absent:
Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton and Attorney Bobby Griffin.
Visitors:
None.
With a quorum present Mayor Frederick Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of May 10, 2012 to order at 7:33 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilman Countryman delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance. 

2.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Consent Agenda 
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the consent agenda containing the following:
A. April 12, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes 
B. March 2012 Tax Collector’s Report

C. March 2012 Finance Report
Councilman Countryman seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica and Neill
Nays: None
4.
Consideration of the Interlocal Ad Valorem Tax Billing and Collection Agreement
· Mayor Becker explained that the council has seen the “formalities of the Union County Tax Collection Agreement” before.  The Interlocal Agreement was received from the Tax Collectors Office and if the council is satisfied with it, they can vote to formalize the Agreement with the County as of July 1st.   
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the Interlocal Ad Valorem Tax Billing and Collection Agreement with Union County and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  Councilwoman LaMonica pointed out that page one on the fifth “whereas” refers to the date of May 2008 and asked if that was correct.  Mayor Becker responded that was when the Board of Commissioners actually authorized the County to enter into these agreements with municipalities.  The above motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill



Nays: None

5.
Consideration of the Proposed 2012-2013 Budget and Call for a Public Hearing
· Mayor Becker stated that it is the “job” of Frederick Becker, the Budget Officer, to present the proposed budget.  This budget is based on the worksheet that the council discussed at the last meeting and has “literally” no changes except for the 3% figured in on the salaries.  The council is seeing the projected revenues for the first time.  Mayor Becker tried to be as conservative as possible; the town is usually within $5,000.  The formality is that the council accepts the budget, directs that a copy be filed with the clerk and that a public hearing is called for on June 14, 2012 at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.  
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to accept the 2012-2013 Budget, to call for a Public Hearing on June 14, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. and to file a copy with the Town Clerk and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows: 


Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica, and Neill



Nays: None

6.
Other Business

· Mayor Becker reported that the spelling bee was the “funniest” thing; it was just a “riot”.  Councilwoman Critz, Councilwoman Neill, Mr. Critz, Bill and Betty Pegram attended the spelling bee.  The town needs to participate next year.  Mayor Becker stated that Citizens South Bank won the "Spirit Stick" for their witches' hats decorated in yellow and black stripes (like a bumble bee) with flowers.  The “Mineral Stings” were awesome; they made it through nine rounds, outlasting Waxhaw.  The word that the Mineral Stings went out on was “sciolism”, which means acting like a know-it-all when you really don’t have a whole lot of knowledge – that’s a bunch of sciolism.   The Wingate University Team won.  The spelling bee is the Literacy Council’s annual fundraiser and they have made it a festive event.  
· Councilman Countryman mentioned that the council discussed the need to do something for Christmas in February or March and now we are five months into the year and we still haven’t done anything.  The council can’t do a lot, because we can only work with telephone poles.  If we are going to shine this Christmas, the town needs to get some citizen involvement.  Councilman Countryman suggested that a couple council members (Councilman Countryman volunteered) to go talk to some people (local property owners, particularly in the downtown area) that could impact this – to get on the “bandwagon”, to understand that there is going to be an expense involved, and it is going to be an expense that they bear, because it is on private property.  Councilman Countryman asked what the other council members' opinion was and if someone else would go along with him to talk to some of these people to say “instead of just voicing your opinions, you might want to share in the resolution”.  Mayor Becker responded that since Councilman Countryman talked about this, he and Ms. Brooks had been talking and what has “loosely” been put together is that we might be able to put some funding toward it, if we are buying some garlands or wreaths or something that a business can put on their property, but the town owns them.  The labor/volunteer time would be theirs and they could store it or the town could take it back and store it in the attic or in the community center for the following year.  This way the town still owns it, so it is not like we are “giving” it – we’re not decorating private property directly.  Mayor Becker commented that he did not think that it is illegal for the town to do that, it has just been the town's policy not to start taking on private property, but we could avoid getting “afoul” of our own policy by maintaining ownership and putting a little bit of funding towards buying materials.  Councilman Countryman asked where you find this “stuff”.  Ms. Brooks responded that we get brochures [in the mail].  Councilman Countryman will get in touch with Ms. Brooks.  Mayor Becker commented that this can actually be an agenda item in June or July with some official stuff put together that staff and Councilman Countryman can present to the whole council.  Councilman Countryman suggested beginning with the distance of the Post Office to the new grocery store.  Mayor Becker responded that seemed very manageable.  The Optimist Club may want to get involved with the residential customers.  
7. 
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, LaMonica and Neill 
Nays:  None
· The meeting was adjourned at 7:56 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, June 14, 2012 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor 
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